
October 30, 2018

S.C. Department of Administration
Howard Metcalf, Director

Division of Veterans' Affairs

1205 Pendleton St., Suite 463

Columbia, SC 29201

Dear Director Metcalf:

We received your letter dated October 19, 2018 for a response. The following is this Office's
understanding of your question and our opinion based on that understanding.

Issue (as quoted from your letter):
"Section 59-111-20 provides that qualified children of certain military veterans may receive free tuition
at state supported institutions of higher education. Assuming that requirements regarding military service
and state residency are met, Section 59-111-20(A) provides in pertinent part that "[a] child of a wartime
veteran, upon application to and approval by the South Carolina Department of Veterans Affairs, may be
admitted to any state-supported college, university, or post high school technical education institution
free of tuition so long as his work and conduct is satisfactory to the governing body of the institution."
Additionally, Section 59-111-20(8) requires that the recipient offree tuition "is pursuing any type of
undergraduate degree." No money is appropriated by the General Assembly to fund the benefit provided
by Section 59-111-20. Rather, the institutions of higher education absorb any costs associated with
providingfree tuition to the students.

In performing its duties under Section 59-111-20, Veterans Affairs has interpreted the statute to require a
child of a veteran to have his or her high school diploma, GED or equivalent to be eligible to receive this
benefit. Veterans Affairs ' application for the benefit indicates that the "Student must have received High
School Diploma, GED, or equivalent PRIOR to submitting this application or the application is invalid
and will be discarded" (emphasis in original). While the statute doesn't specifically mention a
requirement for a "High School Diploma, GED, or equivalent," Veterans Affairs' position is supported by
what seems to be an inherent requirement that a person have completed high school before that person
can attend an institution of higher education for the purpose of "pursuing any type of undergraduate
degree."

The early college credit programs (sometimes referred to as dual-enrollment programs) at our state's
technical colleges allow qualified high school students to receive college credit for certain classes while
still attending high school. Even though the students have not completed high school and, as Veterans
Affairs understands it, would not be eligible for admission to a degree granting program within an
institution of higher education, the credits earned in these early college credit programs can be
transferred to four-year colleges upon admission and count towards the credit needed to earn a
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